MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

13th JANUARY, 2014 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, 

C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, 

F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh

IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager





J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services





E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

1

To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 13 December 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 13 Nollaig 2013 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan

 
        Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      
       And




Resolved:

“that Minutes of Meeting held on 13 December 2013 be hereby approved.

Councillor D. Brady stated that at the December meeting he raised the issue regarding the removal of the paper bin from the Bring Centre in Mullahoran and asked if the Council had any plans to return the paper bin to the Bring Centre.  
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed Councillor Brady that this service would be restored in 2014 and the same service would be provided as before.
Councillor D. Blake again queried if the Council had received correspondence in relation to traffic surveys being carried out by Eirgrid and if permission was needed to carry out these surveys.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Service stated that the matter would be looked at and a reply would issue in due course.

2.
To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted.

3.
To approve Draft Traveller Accommodation Programme 2014-2018
It was:



Proposed by Councillor M. Argue
 
        Seconded by Councillor P. Walsh
      
       And




Resolved:

“that the Draft Traveller Accommodation Programme 2014-2018 be hereby approved”.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services informed the members that the Minister for Housing & Planning has issued directions on the preparation, adoption and implementation of the Local Authority Traveller Accommodation Programme 2014-2018 in Circular Housing 26/2013 dated 2nd August, 2013.  He stated that the Minister has fixed the latest date for the adoption of the Accommodation Programme as the 30th April, 2014.  He stated that in accordance with the Housing (Traveller Accommodation) Act 1998 and Ministerial Directives, Cavan County Council has prepared a Draft Traveller Accommodation Programme for the period 1st January 2014 to 31st December, 2018.  He stated that with regard to the consultation process the Local Traveller Committee had a meeting on 26th June and issues in relation to the preparation of the draft programme were discussed.  He stated that this draft programme was also discussed at the inter-agency Traveller group in September, 2013.  He stated that when adopting any new programme, the previous programme has also to be reviewed.  Under the programme for the period 2009 – 2013 the accommodation needs of 30 families were catered for and a total of 37 housing units were provided.  Under the new plan a total of 46 housing units will be required for Traveller families in Co. Cavan.    He stated that the statutory assessment of the needs required for the new programme was carried out on 7th May 2013 in conjunction with the annual census of Traveller families.  He stated that the location of the 46 housing units over the period of the new programme features 34 families who may wish to be housed in the general Cavan area, 2 in Cootehill, 2 in Bailieborough and 8 in other parts of the County.  
Councillor Gerry Murray welcomed the programme and acknowledged all the work that had gone into the preparation of the draft programme.  He stated that from reading the submissions to the draft he noticed that a lot of requests were made for specific housing accommodation but wondered, what is specific Traveller accommodation?.  

Councillor C. Boylan stated that the Travelling Community were starting to make their presence felt in the sporting and entertainment world and we have to recognise this. 
Councillor P. Smith, a member of the Traveller Accommodation Committee welcomed the draft programme and pointed out that Travellers had moved on from the situation where they wanted a halting site and a mobile unit.  He stated that it is good to see that Travellers are now being treated like the rest of the Community.

Councillor M. Argue proposed the adoption of the Draft Traveller Accommodation Programme and this was seconded by Councillor P. Walsh. 

4.

To approve attendance of members at the following:-


(a)
TJK Conferences “Valuation Process for Rating Properties” to be held in Limerick from 17-19 January. Councillor P. O’Reilly, P. Smith and V. Smith

(b)
TGR Seminars “How Councillors can Access Grant Aid for Communities” to be held in Bunratty Castle Hotel on 24 & 25 January.  No attendees.

(c)
Celtic Conferences “Doing more with Less – Managing Time & Productivity” to be held in Rosscarbery, Co. Cork from 24-26 January. Councillors S.P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth, P. Walsh, S. Smith, G. Murray, Danny Brady, F. Curtin and A. Boylan.

(d)
Ace Training “Domestic Water Charges – Preparation & Practicalities” to be held in the Four Seasons Hotel, Carlingford from 24-26 January. Councillors D. Boylan, W. Bennett and A. Boyle.

(e)
Waterford County Local Authorities Conference on Mental Health to be held in Dungarvan, Co. Waterford 31 January – 1 February. Councillors S.P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth, P. Walsh, S. Smith, G. Murray, J.P. Feeley and F. Curtin.

(f)
LAMA Spring Seminar to be held in Monaghan on 31 January – 1 February. Councillors Danny Brady, M. Maguire Lynch, D. Boylan, P. McVitty, W. Bennett, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith and A. Boyle.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the meeting that the Emerald Star Company is interested in meeting with the members in relation to the closure of the Emerald Star base in Belturbet.
Councillor S. Smith welcomed same and said he would make contact with the business people in Belturbet.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the meeting that Waterways Ireland will meet with the Council early in the New Year in relation to the extension of the Shannon Navigation to Dowra.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley asked that this meeting be held as soon as possible.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly asked if there had been any update on the independent report being carried out on a development in Mullagh believed to be in breach of planning regulations.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the meeting that he may have a report for the February meeting but if not certainly the March meeting.

Votes of Smypathy:

The members passed a Vote of Sympathy to the following:-

· The Family of the late Shane Donnelly, Carrickavee, Ballyjamesduff on the tragic loss of a husband, father, son and brother.  Shane worked as Town Clerk with Cavan County Council before moving to Meath County Council.
· The Family of the late Mrs. May Cullen, Cavan former caretaker of Cavan Town Hall.
· The Family of the late Mr. Paddy Smith, New Inns who was a former employee of Cavan County Council.
· The Family of the late Mr. Patsy McAdam, Aghnadargan, Drung who was a former Clerk of Works with Cavan County Council.
A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM DECEMBER MEETING
3.
That Cavan County Council works with the relevant landowners and statutory agencies to provide suitable access to include carparking and marked walks to the summit of Cuilcagh Mountain.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that Cavan County Council have an excellent record in working with landowners and asked that they would work with the relevant landowners and statutory agencies to provide suitable access to include car parking and marked walks to the summit of Cuilcagh Mountain which is a key location within the wider Unesco Marble Arch Global Geopark.  He stated that in recent years huge investment had been put into West Cavan.  He stated that there is an increased interest in people wanting to climb Cuilcagh Mountain, the highest point in Cavan.  He stated that these people should be facilitated with controlled access to the mountain in a safe manner and a manner that won’t damage the environment.  He stated that a chain of sites must be provided for people to see when they visit West Cavan.  Councillor Feeley welcomed the ongoing progress on the development of the Cavan Burren.  He noted that investment was ongoing on Dowra Courthouse.    He stated that he was aware that resources are not readily available to the Local Authority but hoped that Cavan County Council would work with other agencies to make his request possible.
Councillor P. McVitty supported the motion and stated that if there are a range of facilities within the area then Watersways Ireland may look favourably on extending the Shannon Navigation to Dowra.  He also asked that toilet facilities and a changing area be made available to those climbing the mountain.
Councillor Damien Brady stated that he had been approached on numerous occasions in relation to car parking at Cuilcagh Mountain.  He stated that he had spoken with area engineer Derry Scanlon and currently a study on same is underway.

Councillor S. Smith stated that he was a member of the Geopark Committee and hoped that funding may be drawn down from INTERREG funding during the year. 

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services commended Councillor Feeley on his motion.  He stated that this area is part of the Marble Arch Caves and the Geopark.  He stated that the Council would be preparing plans for this project in the future.  He commended the work of the Geopark Committee and hoped funding might be made available from INTERREG.
Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the members and Mr Doyle for their input and welcomed the fact that the Council would take the project on board.
2.
Safety Measures on Virginia Road, Bailieborough.

Councillor J. O’Hare stated that on the Virginia Road leading into Bailieborough cars travel at high speed.  He asked the Council to consider what safety measures could be put in place on this stretch of road.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that on this particular stretch of road there is a Community School, Church and housing estates making it a very busy stretch of road and therefore safety measures need to be implemented.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that speeding is an issue on this stretch of road and the Council have been in discussion with the Gardai in relation to same.  He stated that the Road Design team are presently looking at safety measures for this stretch of road.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – JANUARY
4.
The need for adequate public lighting in the vicinity of Sheelin Park, Ballymachugh.
Councillor S.P. Feeley asked that the Council install public lighting in the vicinity of Sheelin Park, Ballymachugh.  He stated that Ballymachugh GFC home grounds are in this area and there are many children attending the pitch for football training in the evenings.  He also asked if it was possible for the Council to enter into a partnership arrangement with the football club in Ballymachugh to have the public lighting installed.
5.
Road safety measures at St. Patrick’s Church, Lurgan.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that he had concerns in relation to the current signage at Lurgan Church as the signs are too small.  He stated that the Church is located near the Virginia/Ballyjamesduff road which is subject to HGV traffic.  He asked that adequate road safety measures be installed at the Church.
6.
Safety concerns at Crossreagh National School, Cross, Mullagh.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that signs were erected a number of years ago at Crossreagh National School but have since been removed.  He stated that the number of pupils attending Crossreagh National School has increased over the years and signing and road markings are now needed at the school.    He asked that the Council consider placing signage and road markings at this National School.

Councillor P. Smith supported all three motions stating that anything that could be done at the three locations to improve safety would be greatly appreciated.

Councillor D. Boylan asked if Cavan County Council had a policy in place regarding public lighting at places of worship, entertainment and national schools.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that there had not been a policy in place within the last two years as there is no funding to do so.  He stated that the Council has provided some public lighting on national routes.  He stated that in relation to the public lighting at Ballymachugh the Council may be able to enter into an agreement with Ballymachugh GFC.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that in relation to Lurgan Church the Council would erect a sign on each approach road to the Church.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that it is planned to install road markings at Crossreagh National School after re-surfacing works are completed in Summer 2014.
7.
Street lighting at Tierworker, Bailieborough.

Councillor P. McDonald asked that the Council install street lighting at Tierworker, Bailieborough.  He stated that the Community Centre is situated in this area where a range of activities take place every evening.

Councillor N. Smyth supported the motion stating that a lot of activity goes on in this area.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services, stated that presently he could not give a commitment to additional public lighting due to budget constraints.
8.
Mobile Phone Coverage.

Councillor S. Smith asked that Cavan County Council write to the Minister for Communications and the Commission for Communications Regulations in relation to the poor mobile phone coverage in the Border Counties.  He stated that Minister for Communications and the Commission for Communications Regulations should also be asked if the network has ever been upgraded to cater for the additional mobile telephone traffic that has arisen over the past number of years.  He stated that mobile phones are useful for a person’s own security particularly since the Government abolished the free telephone rental allowance for the elderly.  He stated that if a person is on a call for any length of time, one can be practically certain that the coverage will deteriorate and in the majority of cases the call may even terminate.  He stated that mobile phone coverage in the border counties has been damaged since the G8 summit held in Fermanagh in 2013.  He stated that before the summit, laws were passed allowing the Irish Government to shut down mobile phone networks in the event of a security risk but coverage in these areas have never recovered since the summit.  
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the lack of proper mobile phone coverage has placed people and communities at a huge disadvantage and it is not acceptable that it continues.  He stated that many people in rural areas are not using landlines whatsoever and even those lines have become unreliable with the increased level of theft of the lines themselves.  He stated that the Minister for Communications and Commission for Communications Regulations must ensure that people who are operating mobile phone licences in the country would invest appropriately in the mobile phone network.  He stated that the communications companies have an obligation to enhance the network and locate their masts in appropriate places.  

Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor Smith’s proposal.  He stated that owning a mobile phone is a costly business when you consider all the times you get cut off when there is very little coverage in an area.  

Councillor D. Boylan felt that the quality of service on mobile phones had deteriorated and disimproved everywhere. 

Councillor S. McKiernan agreed that practically everyone has a mobile phone nowadays and there are a number of black spots within the County where coverage is extremely bad.  He noted that within the European Union from July of this year, roaming charges will effectively disappear under agreement at European Union level.
Councillor C. Boylan pointed out that approximately 70% of business is now done over mobile phones and it is important to have a good service available.  He wondered if technology is at its highest level or could another method be used other than telephone masts.
Councillor W. Bennett stated that he is a member of the telecommunications sub-committee of ICBAN who are currently consulting with the Department of Environment, Community & Local Government regarding national planning guidelines and with the Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources regarding broadband policy.   Councillor Bennett stated that clarity is needed on the dangers of carrying mobile phones on our bodies which may be more harmful to health than the telephone masts.
Councillor S. Smith thanked the members for their support. 
9.
I call on Cavan County Council to restore the opening hours at Ballyconnell Library.

Councillor Damien Brady stated that Ballyconnell Library is a very busy library with just under 500 members and between 1,100 and 1,200 books being borrowed each year.  He stated that the opening hours have been cut back from 20.5 hours to 12 hours a week from 1st January in order to accommodate the opening of the Belturbet library.  He stated that the library was used on a Saturday mainly by young people and this suited them as they were away in College during the week.  He asked that the Council restore the opening hours at Ballyconnell library in particular to facilitate Saturday users.
Councillor S. Smith complimented Cavan County Council for its excellent library service right throughout the County.  He stated that the people in Ballyconnell should be facilitated by restoring the opening hours at the library.   

Councillor P. McVitty stated that Ballyconnell library is a well used library.  He asked if there were any movements on a mobile library service for West Cavan.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it is important that we have our library services open to the members of the public as much as possible.  He stated that the opening hours should be restored at Ballyconnell library. 

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services accepted that Ballyconnell was an excellent library with strong membership.  He stated that adjustments have been made to the opening hours in order to facilitate the branch librarian who is currently working on the opening of the new Belturbet library.  He stated that should Ballyconnell retain or increase its membership after the opening of Belturbet then maybe the Council may be able to do something in relation to the opening hours in the future.  He stated that with regards to the mobile library service for West Cavan there are currently no funds available to facilitate same.

10.
I call on Cavan County Council to write to the Irish Government to seek clarification on the subject of funding being made available through a Grant Scheme to assist older people living alone in our communities to make their homes more secure.


Councillor Damien Brady proposed that the Council write to the Government asking that funding be made available through a grant scheme to assist older people living alone in our communities to make their homes more secure.  He stated that over the Christmas period a number of robberies on elderly people took place in the Belturbet area.  He stated that since the closure of Garda Stations in rural areas older people are now living in fear and as prisoners in their own homes.  He stated that tougher sentences must be handed down to people when they are caught for robberies.

Councillor P. McVitty seconded the proposal.  He stated that every community must work together with the Gardai to support each other.  


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that there is a general fear in communities regarding robberies and people calling to your house.  He stated that people are parting with information too quick to strangers.  He complimented the work done by Community Alert in a lot of rural areas.  He stated that the grant scheme for monitoring alarms for the elderly and security lighting has been substantially reduced.


Councillor D. Boylan stated that there is a role to be played by Community Organisations such as St. Vincent De Paul, Social Services, Community Alert etc where they should try to make available at a price security systems for the elderly.


Councillor S. Smith stated that unless the policy of policing rural Ireland changes robberies will continue to take place in daylight as well as night time.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that the text alert scheme operated within communities was working well and kept people informed and up to date as to what was going on in the community.

Councillor Damien Brady thanked the members for their support.

11.
Update on Bridges Survey conducted in 2013.


Councillor J. O’Hare asked for an update on Bridges Survey conducted in 2013, in particular those relating to the Bailieborough area.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that 172 of 182 Regional Road bridges were inspected to date and it was hoped to have all inspected by the end of the month.  He stated that he should have a full report by the end of March. 
12.
Update of Roads Programme 2013.


Councillor J.O’Hare asked for an update on the Roads Programme 2013.  He complimented the Council for the great works done on the roads over the year.  He stated that 2 roads in Bailieborough listed in the roads programme were not done and asked why.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the two roads not completed in the Bailieborough area were in conjunction with the gas mains and these would be completed in 2014.
 

Item No. 1 was deferred.


The meeting concluded at 4.30 p.m.
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